
    TOWN COUNCIL STAFF REPORT 
 

Subject:   Presentation on budget performance through the fourth quarter of FY20-21.   

 

Meeting Date:  August 18, 2021 

 

Written by:   Rob Patterson – Administrative Services / Finance Director 

 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Staff recommends the Town Council receive the fourth quarter budget review for Fiscal Year 20-21 and 

adopt the resolution amending the FY20-21 budget as recommended on Attachment A and the FY21-22 

budget as recommended in Attachment B 

 

BACKGROUND: 
Proper administration of any fiscal budget requires regular scheduled review of performance. The Town 

of Mammoth Lakes has committed to providing Town Council with the opportunity to review our 

financial performance at the close of each quarter. The report reflects the fourth quarter performance and 

other specific events, which have affected our results. The purpose of this report and related requests are 

to clean up budget issues for a more seamless operation of the town. This review and frequent adjustment 

is a critical part of any budget that is highly variable and fiscally conservative.  

 

The fourth quarter does not usually have large adjustments as most of the major swings were captured 

in the third quarter review.  With this year’s unpredictable visitation, we remained conservative in the 

third quarter providing a large adjustment you see within these reports.   The fourth quarter is the time 

when fine tuning of both revenue and expenditures take place.  For this analysis, staff captured only 

adjustments greater than $10,000 by individual line item.  

 

ANALYSIS/DISCUSSION: 
The primary focus of this review is the General Fund. This is the source of revenue for the majority of 

the town’s operating budget. As we set the budget for the current year, we had many scenarios on how 

the COVID-19 health emergency would impact our tourist economy. We reduced expectations on the 

most impacted revenue streams and decided on a modest budget that would require expense reduction 

and creative funding to sustain the year. While the beginning of the year was challenging, the last few 

months of the fiscal year have been very strong. 

 

The primary revenue driver for the General Fund is Transient Occupancy Tax (TOT) and this has been 

a rollercoaster of a year. This revenue stream started off with record months during last summer as we 

opened our community to visitors after our spring closures. The response was tremendous as people were 

tired of the health emergency lockdowns. This was quickly followed by nearly two months of fire 

impacts, forest closures, and other items negative to our business model. In early December as we were 

just starting into our most important season, we had a surge in the virus and statewide shutdown of the 

economy. This resulted in the lowest December on record, producing just 10% of normal revenue for 

the month. As we progressed into January and slight easing of restrictions, we did see a bit of rebound 

as January was nearly double December in revenue but far below normal expectations. In February, more 

of the economy opened and visitors were again welcomed into or community, with lodging at 70% of 

capacity, February TOT came in near a record even with some restrictions still in place. As March 

arrived, visitation was on high allowing both March and April to beat prior records if only slightly.   In 
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May and June those TOT records were shattered with May exceeding the previous record by 16.5% at 

$902,134 and June exceeding the previous record by 38.1% and $1,517,977.  

 

Through June 30, TOT revenue is $16.564M, or $2.5M above the adjusted revenue projected during the 

third quarter analysis. With only minor adjustments anticipated for the year-end process, staff is 

recommending an increase of TOT budget to $16,564,000, an increase of $2.564M for the quarter. 

 

 

 
In addition to Transient Occupancy Tax, revenue violations and penalty and interest accounts are far 

above normal revenue due to the significant enforcement work done during FY20-21.  The addition of 

part time staff to work on the enforcement activity has proven beneficial in identifying new cases and 

converting those illegal operators to legal.  Combined revenue violations, penalties and interest are 

$130,000 over budget for the year.  Below is a recap of all TOT related accounts: 

 

 
 

Property Tax 

Town Staff relies on information provided by Mono County to determine the property tax estimates used 

in our budget process. Staff did not believe property tax would be negatively impacted within the first 

year of the pandemic. Staff also did not anticipate the real estate boom that would come from a strong 

desire to live outside of urban environments and the work from home approach that was developed. The 

result is a strong property tax for the year. These revenue amounts were adjusted in the third quarter and 

an additional increase in overall revenue of $182,200 recommended for the fourth quarter.  
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Franchise Fee 

The Town receives franchise fees for Solid Waste, Electricity, Gas and Cable. This revenue stream has 

been difficult to budget in the last few years due to changes in agreements, both rate and allowable items.  

This revenue is also affected by visitation and was expected to have a drop in FY20-21.  The new 

agreement with solid waste was a wildcard for the year and our conservative estimate was easily 

exceeded and staff is recommending an additional $123,000 for the year.  Other utilities had minor 

adjustments realized in the fourth quarter.  The Town also upgraded some technology in suite Z that 

would allow for better video and audio presentations for the viewing public.  Those upgrades were 

funded by public, educational, or governmental access (PEG) funds and that revenue item is listed below.  

The amount of revenue listed below is equal to the expenditures spent on upgrades  

 

 
 

Other Revenue 

Several individual revenue items required adjustments to clean up the budgets in the fourth quarter.  The 

strongest of these revenues is building permits which had a $40,000 increase in the third quarter and 

$184,000 in the fourth quarter.  Charges for services, civil penalties, public safety grants and Cannabis 

tax also had a stronger than expected year.  Business tax was reduced this year as several businesses 

closed during the pandemic causing a slight reduction in this revenue stream.  Interest on investments 

also failed to meet expectations as the interest rates have dropped significantly in the last year.  Overall, 

this other revenue category increased revenue by $328,200 with the details in the cart below: 
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The combined increase to General Fund revenue is $3,346,400 for the fourth quarter budget review.   

 

 
 

General Fund - Expenditures 

The fourth quarter budget review is where fine tuning of the budget occurs.  In addition to fine tuning, 

it is also the quarter most of the normal, non-seasonal, adjustments present themselves.  An analysis of 

the general fund expenditures does show trends in cost for the Town and are largely predictable and 

understandable.   In several departments the Town is seeing an increase in cost of public utilities.  The 

cost of the Town’s facility leases also increased mid-year as we increased the size of the rental space to 

accommodate our needs.  In some cases, there were staffing adjustments made during the year that 

affected either regular salaries or part time.  The most significant adjustment involves how the Town is 

accounting for staff time on the Parcel project.  Rather than charge staff time to the project, the Town is 

absorbing those costs within the planning division. This is evident as the planning department has a 

significant budget shortfall while other departments like building and engineering have budget surplus. 

In total the general fund expenditure adjustments resulted in additional cost of $178,500 realized in the 

fourth quarter.  The chart below shows the adjustments by account: 
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To recap the fourth quarter General Fund updates, staff is recommending an additional revenue of 

$3,346,400 and additional expenditures of $178,500 leaving $3,167,900 in additional General Fund 

balance.   
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Previous Commitments 
 

The recommended increase to Transient Occupancy Tax revenue will result in additional contributions 

to reserve accounts for Transit, Housing and Tourism based on Council direction and political 

commitments. Based on the fourth quarter recommendation of $2.564M, the following adjustments will 

be made to reserve accounts. The reserve amounts listed below were anticipated during the Town 

Council housing discussion on July 21, 2021 and therefor are part of the funds committed during that 

council action.  While this report formally records the amounts, they have already been committed to the 

Town’s Housing Programs.  

 

 
Workforce Housing 

On July 21, 2021, staff provided Town Council with an update on the Town’s Housing program and 

specific initiatives that would provide workforce housing for the community in the near term.  These 

initiatives required significant funding, $6,000,000, from various sources.  Included in these funding 

sources was a commitment of General Fund to the 238 Sierra Manor Road to help with rehabilitation 
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and conversion of an existing commercial site into 11 one-bedroom low-income apartments.  Town 

Council approved the recommendation allocating a total of $1.5M of undesignated General Fund. 

Following the staff presentation on July 21, these funds were formally committed by Town Council 

action during the August 4th Town Council meeting.   

 

The previous commitments including the political commitments to Housing, Transit and Tourism reserve 

accounts and the Town’s Housing Programs total $2,298,785, reducing the unallocated fund balance to 

$869,115.  

 

 
 

Staff Recommendations 
 

Capital Projects - Radio / Communication System  

The Town has been working with Mono County to revamp and improve our radio communication 

system.  This system has reached or is near end of life and the quality of our radio traffic is being 

compromised. These funds would be employed to provide immediate improvement in radio functionality 

within the Town of Mammoth Lakes. During the first quarter, fund balance presentation, Town Council 

allocated $500,000 toward this project and during third quarter allocated an additional $250,000 to the 

project.  Staff is recommending an additional $250,000 in the fourth quarter to bring the total allocated 

to $1,000,000 and bring the Town closer to fully funding its estimated portion of the project.  These 

funds will be transferred to fund 990 future capital, designated to radio system improvements. To date, 

no funds have been expended as we await the final design and funding contributions from Mono county 

and other agencies who utilize the communication infrastructure.  

 

Capital Projects – Dog Park / Town Hall Maintenance and Improvements.  

During the FY21-22 CIP presentation there were two projects that were planned but lacked funding to 

make them a viable project for the fiscal year. Below is an excerpt of each of those projects as presented 

during the final budget: 
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Dog Park: Residents and visitors to Mammoth have long asked for the development of a community dog 

park. Staff is currently evaluating potential locations and once secured will develop a plan to provide 

this amenity. At this time such a facility is envisioned to include a fenced area, green space, water, 

restrooms, trash receptacles including dog waste bags, and parking. These improvements will provide a 

safe location for off-leash play.  The project is estimated at $175,000 and is unfunded but likely funded 

during 4th qtr. FY20-21 budget amendments. Staff is also pursuing limited grant funding for the project. 

 

Town Hall Maintenance and Improvements: The Town has occupied its current lease space for over 

30 years. The Town leases its administrative office space and the Council Chambers in Suite Z. These 

spaces are in need of significant improvements ranging from flooring, paint and drywall patching, ADA 

improvements, technology and other minor improvements. With the development of new Town Hall 

indefinitely on hold improvements need to be made to provide a suitable work environment and place 

for Council, Commissions, non-profits, and other organizations to meet with the community. 

Administrative meeting spaces are in state of poor repair and do not represent the Town well when 

meeting with the community, developers, and other organizations. The project is estimated at $175,000 

and is unfunded but likely funded during 4th qtr. FY20-21 budget amendments.  

 

Staff is recommending the formal allocation of $275,000 from fourth quarter budget to establish these 

projects in the capital improvement program for FY21-22.   

 

Employee Bonus – Transient Occupancy Tax - FY20-21 

The TOT bonus is a part of the current employment agreements for all non-safety full-time employees.  

The calculation takes into consideration the comparison of TOT actual to budget while removing the 

commitments to housing, transit and tourism and a portion of the remaining balance is available for 

bonus.  The bonus is caped at $4,000 per employee and is prorated for employees who were not employed 

the entire year.  The bonus was earned this year and has been paid in accordance with the employee 

agreements.  The bonus total was $240,220 and is funded from the fourth quarter available fund balance.   

 

The staff recommendations for the fourth quarter total $765,220 and will reduce the available fund 

balance to $103,895 with no further recommendations against General Fund balance.  

 

 
 

Gas Tax Fund 210 
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Gas Tax is one of the larger funds that supports road maintenance & rehabilitation and snow removal.  

Most of the snow removal cost adjustments are captured in the third quarter and with the mild winter 

they were not substantial for FY20-21.  The general clean up during fourth quarter shows a trend like 

General fund with employee adjustments, between seasonal and full time and increased public utility 

expense. Overall minor adjustments are required in both revenue and expenditures resulting in an 

additional fund balance of $111,500 for this fund.  There are no staff recommendations for the use of 

this fund balance.  It will remain in the fund and available for future road rehabilitation or capital 

improvement projects.  

 

 
 

Airport Operations Fund 220 
The airport operating budget has been challenged the most by the impacts of the pandemic and the loss 

of commercial flights.  While the pandemic is a short-term impact, the loss of commercial flights will 

have a lasting impact on the revenue streams and ability for the airport to provide revenue to sustain 
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operations.  This will require additional general fund or a more creative solution to fill the gap.  Beyond 

operations, the FAA used the number of passengers or enplanements, arriving at the airport to determine 

annual funding it will provide for capital improvement projects.  The Mammoth / Yosemite airport has 

a threshold of 10,000 enplanements it must meet annually in order to receive $1,000,000 in FAA funds 

for capital improvement.  These funds are vital to the maintenance and improvement of the airport.  It is 

critical that a solution to provide charter flights into the airport in order to achieve 10,000 enplanements 

and secure the FAA funding.   

 

The FAA has realized the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on commercial flights and in response 

has provided much of the funding necessary for operations.  In total the Town will receive more than 

$3.2M to support continued operations.  This was particularly helpful in FY20-21 as it funded almost 

all of operations, freeing up General Fund that would normally be required. Staff continues to utilize 

these funds for their intended purpose and in FY21-22 budget, scaled back the reliance on the funding 

so it can extend to subsequent years, up to four years from grant inception, and minimize the impact on 

General Fund once the grants have been used.  Note: Under separate Town Council item on August 

18th, funding to support scheduled charter air service will be considered. 
 

In the fourth quarter, airport operations have a few adjustments to clean up, realizing additional 

revenue of $106,400 and additional expense of $97,000 resulting in $9,400 in additional fund balance.  

This balance will remain in the airport operations to support capital improvement project or operational 

funds with no staff recommendations at this time.  
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OPTIONS ANALYSIS: 
 

Option 1:  Staff recommends the Town Council receive the fourth quarter budget review for Fiscal 

Year 20-21 and adopt the resolution amending the FY20-21 budget as recommended on Attachment A 

and the FY21-22 budget as recommended in Attachment B 

 

Option 2:  Provide staff with alternate direction. 

 

 

FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS: 
The requested funds do not exceed additional realized revenue. The overall result of these actions will 

provide funding for critical needs and leave additional fund balance for future consideration.   

 


